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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at its March 2017 meeting
December 14, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Karen Nuland (Chair), Ingrid Montgomery, Daniel Henry, John Libby, Justin Portlock, Robert Maldonado, Scott Wiley, Toni Alfred
Excused: 
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Chairwoman Nuland called the meeting to order at 3:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the November 16, 2016 meeting were approved as revised by staff and distributed at the meeting.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor of Elections Office distributed and discussed a report on statistics from the 2016 general election. Total voter turnout was 74.8%. Hillary Clinton had a 12,000 vote margin in early votes, while Donald Trump had a 7,000 vote margin in mailed ballots and an 11,000 vote margin in election day votes. Mr. Libby reported that the presidential vote recounts that were taking place in several states have all been ended now, and the results of the recounts that did take place showed that the recounted vote accuracy came within several hundredths of a percentage point of the original vote tally. These results should give the voting public great confidence that the electoral system is working well.
The turnout percentage for 2016 was slightly higher than in 2012 but less than in 2008. The highest turnout percentage is among older voters (over age 65) as usual and lowest among the youngest voters (age 18-25), also as usual. 

Hispanic voter registration in Jacksonville is gradually increasing over time, from 15,201 in 2006 to 27,390 in 2016. Jacksonville is still below the threshold for requiring electoral materials and instructions in Spanish, but may be reaching that status after the next Census as the city’s Hispanic registration increases. Eventually the SOE will have to deal with the differences in Spanish dialects spoken by immigrants from various Spanish-speaking countries. The SOE has been meeting with Hispanic activists in Jacksonville on the subject. Between 2006 and 2016 the percentage of Hispanic voters registered as Democrats increased from 36% to 38% while Hispanic Republican registration declined from 32% to 26%. 54% of voters in 2016 were female, 44% male, and 2% did not check the gender box on their registration form. Female voter turnout was just below 77% and male turnout was 72.5%. Several thousand address changes were processed after the general election. Several thousand voters were also moved from the inactive to the ineligible category because they had missed two consecutive federal elections. 
The only election scheduled for 2017 is an Atlantic Beach city election. The next big election following that is the 2018 state primary election.

Mr. Libby reported that the Supervisor of Elections Office has never had a set of standard operating procedures for the electoral functions, but developing that manual is a task for 2017. The election equipment is all being cleaned and maintained before storage.

In response to a question from Mr. Henry about whether the SOE cross-checks its database with the state driver’s license database for address accuracy, Mr. Libby said that the state law does not make provision for that. He suggested that would be a good suggestion to make to the Legislature to amend state law to allow that practice, although the Department of Motor Vehicles recognizes that a substantial percentage of drivers also do not change their addresses on their driver’s license when they move. He explained that election mail returned to the SOE triggers a change in the voter’s registration address and if a voter appears at a polling place with an identification card that doesn’t match their registration address they are encouraged to file a change of address form. 
In response to a question from Mr. Maldonado, Mr. Libby described in general terms the security of the SOE’s databases, employee access rights to various parts of the computer system, and the vote tabulation and reporting system. He explained the computer security features at the precincts and at the operations center, including multiple layers of security checks. One precinct is chosen by random by the Election Canvassing Board after each election for a full manual recount of all votes to match with the electronic tally. Florida’s election equipment is much more secure than in some other states like Pennsylvania that use only touchscreen systems with no paper ballot backup. 
New business
2017 meeting schedule: March, June, September and November on the usual second Wednesday of the month at 3:00 p.m.
Election Advisory Panel annual report to City Council: Chairwoman Nuland will, in conjunction with Mr. Libby, produce a report for transmittal to the City Council.
Mr. Libby encouraged any interested panel members to sign up for training and act as poll workers in the 2018 elections to see how the system works from the inside.

Public Comment

Philip Minor thanked the EAP members for their service and interest in promoting good elections. He congratulated Jacksonville’s early voting system that was vastly superior to early voting opportunities in other cities and states. Finally, he urged the SOE to continue to pay the return postage on mailed ballots, which not many counties do. That is a great service to the voting public.
Abigayl Yisrael asked about resources to assist elderly voters in their homes. Mr. Libby described the assisted voting process for seniors living in congregate facilities (nursing homes, assisted living facilities, etc.) where invited by the facility managers. The SOE does not go to the homes of individuals to provide voter assistance.

Next meeting
Wednesday, March 8, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:06 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 12.14.16  6:00 p.m.
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